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The Grange 
Housing and Facilities Committee 

15th November 2016 

MINUTES 

Present: Carol Riddington  Chair 
  Laurence Oates Trustee 
  Karen Stevens  Trustee 
   

Sally Lines  CEO 
  Di Cunliffe  PA to the Board and CEO 

 
1. Welcome and apologies. 
Apologies were received from Linda Ferguson and Adrian Cotton. 

 
2. Minutes of the meeting on 18.8.16 
a) Accuracy 
Trustees agreed that the body of the minutes were accurate and the date in the Summary 
of Actions title should read 18.8.16 
b)  Matters arising  
SL explained that, for AP1, AC is in the gathering quotes; AP2 has been completed; AP3 is an ongoing 
action; APs 41 and 52 are being carried forward.  
 
 Summary of Actions arising from Housing and Facilities Committee meeting 15.11.2016 

Para Action 
No. 

Action Responsible 

2b AP1 Consider arranging Fire Brigade demonstration of 
action required in onsite emergency situations 

AC 

2b AP2 Visit neighbours to discuss parking plans before pre-
app for planning permission submitted. 

AC/JP 

3c AP3 Prepare scenario impact assessments of having to 
accept a low offer and of a potential gap between 
the purchase of the Leatherhead flats and the sale 
of Bardolin 

SL 

3c AP4 Consider dual-marketing  of Bardolin cottages AC 

3c AP5 Contact Chris Hunt (surveyor) for an update on his 
2015 valuation 

SL 

3d AP6 Chase architects for production of car parking 
pre-application for planning permission 

AC 

                                                           
1 AC to arrange Fire Brigade demonstration 
2 AC and JP to visit neighbours to discuss parking plans 
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Para Action 
No. 

Action Responsible 

3f AP7 Consider feasible security measure for the 
conservatory and report to the next meeting. 

AC 

3f AP8 Enquire with AC about security policy SL/AC 

4 AP9 Explore the reasons for delays in completing 
lower priority maintenance jobs. 
 

AC/SPO 

10 AP10 Check Committee members’ availability to see if 
next meeting can be rescheduled to Thurs  9.2.17  

DCu 

 
3.   Housing, Facilities and Developments 
a) Main House Refurbishment 
SL explained that work is coming to a close and staff have been relocated to their 
permanent offices. AC is negotiating with BRIX and the architects on who will pick up the 
cost of the additional work as outlined in the committee report.  
b) Leatherhead flats 
SL said that work on the 4 Grange flats is still expected to be complete by end 
December/early January. There is a slight delay on the private flats which may impact on the 
moving in dates for The Grange tenants. 3 of the 4 prospective tenants have confirmed their 
agreement to move and action to meet their support needs can now be arranged. Interest is 
being shown in the 4th flat (the original prospective tenant changed their mind). Regarding 
the contract for the MVDC grant, the outstanding issue is MVDC’s right to nominate tenants. 
Trustees discussed possible ways to handle this and agreed that SL should discuss with 
Alison Wilks a modus operandi that would meet both organisations’ needs and confirm 
arrangements in a follow up email. Subject to that being done, the Committee agreed that 
the contract should be signed. 
c) Bardolin Cottages  
SL explained that the cottages had been put on the market in September, both priced at 
£425k. She circulated a market update from Henshaws estate agency which showed that 
despite viewings, Cottage 1  had not attracted any offers and there had been one low 
(£375k) offer for Cottage 2 from people who have yet to put their own property on the 
market. The main question this poses is how to pay the outstanding balance for the 
Leatherhead flats if the Bardolin Cottages do not sell by the time the flats are completed. SL 
gave a broad financial breakdown of the expected size of the finance gap and KS  asked for a 
detailed financial  “worst case” and other scenarios to be prepared  (i.e. including the risk 
that there is a delay in the payment of the MVDC grant) to assess impact on 
reserves/allocation of reserves, inform considerations what action to take and  how best to 
mitigate the risk to The Grange.3 The Committee discussed whether to try marketing the 
cottages with another estate agent4  and CR suggested that Henshaws should be given until 
the end of January to broker a sale. Accepting a low offer may also speed up the sale of one 

                                                           
3SL to prepare impact assessment scenarios  
4 AC to consider dual marketing and reducing the sale price 
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or both of the cottages so this needed to be considered in the scenario planning. The 
surveyor who carried out the original valuation on the cottages and submitted his report a 
year ago should be approached for an update to that report so that we understand the 
valuation below which we cannot fall (£340k and £345k in October 2015)5. The Committee 
noted that the Finance Committee would be looking at the financial risks in more detail. 
d) Parking 
SL said that the pre-application for planning permission is still being prepared by the 
architect. So no works are likely over the winter.6 
e) On-site Conversions 
SL recapped that planning permission had been obtained for the Walnut Lodge conversion 
to 2 wheelchair accessible flats, and that no permission was needed for Chestnut Cottage. 
However, due to AC’s 2 days per week training commitments that will now continue to 
March, there might be a delay in drawing up the building specs for tender. She also flagged 
up the likelihood of 2 voids occurring between January and April 2017 while the necessary 
assessments are completed for the people who will be filling the spaces vacated by the 
future Leatherhead tenants. 
e) Path works and onsite surface improvements 
SL advised that there has been no change since the last meeting, other than AC trying to 
obtain quotes for lighting. The work will be discussed when AC is ready and there are 
sufficient reserves in place to start. 
f) Security 
SL informed the Committee that, after the arson, SMT had concluded that installation of an 
intruder alarm system would lead to more false alarms rather than preventing intrusions. 
The Committee acknowledged that, due to the nature of the Main House building, failsafe 
security measures would be very expensive, if not impossible. SL reported that AC’s 
observation is that the conservatory presents the highest entry risk. 7Meanwhile we are 
considering a fob key system for the main front door. CR asked if the security policy had 
been updated and SL said she would check with AC8. Trustees noted that the policy should 
be regularly reviewed and this should be reflected in the risk register. In response to CR’s 
query about responsibility for the broad range of security-related matters including data 
protection and IT security at Board level, SL suggested that whilst executive responsibility is 
clear, committee responsibility is less so and she would consider those risks a Board rather 
than specific committee matter. 
 
4. KPIs 
KS noted that Family Carers had reported some dissatisfaction with maintenance response 
times and yet the KPIs for this are all positive. SL explained that there are a number of 
possible explanations for this: the KPI bandings do not require 100% achievement of 
response times; this may or may not be due to the need to order parts and the delivery 
times associated with that; and that the trigger for response time data collection is the time 
at which the Facilities team are notified of the job. So the seeming discrepancy may be due 
to a delay in notifying the Facilities team, or it may be one of the jobs that were not 
completed within the target time. Reassuringly, the emergency response times were 100% 

                                                           
5 SL to contact Chris Hunt (surveyor) for an update on his 2015 valuation 
6 AC to check with architect the progress on the parking pre-app. 
7 AC to consider feasible security measure for the conservatory and report to the next meeting. 
8 SL to enquire with AC re security policy 
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met and there had been a significant increase of emergencies in Q2 compared to Q1 so 
resources will have been stretched within the second quarter. 9  
 
5.  Finance 
The Committee noted the report from the Finance Manager. 
 
6. Health and Safety 
In response to LO’s query about security in Victoria Lodge, SL said that the delay is with the 
door company to quote for this work. CR asked about action from the Health and Safety and 
Facilities meeting chaired and minuted by Derek – SL responded that the upstairs kitchen 
door not closing properly is a Brix snagging matter that AC is dealing with, and those that 
drive in the ‘no entry’ exit by South Lodge are spoken to individually as and when it happens 
(which is rare).     
 
7. Tenants’ Meetings 
SL reported that Victoria Lodge tenants will now join the On-site Supported Living tenants’ 
meetings rather than having a separate meetings. CR said no major issues had been raised 
at meetings she has attended and SL said that tenants and residents seem to bring “wish 
list” items to meetings she and AC attend.   
 
8. Recommendations to the Finance Committee 
The Committee recommended that the Finance Committee: 

a) agreed to upgrade the CCTV system (that they had agreed through the email 
approval procedure); 

b) consider how a possible funding gap could be bridged between the purchase of 
Leatherhead flats and the sale of the Bardolin cottages 
 

9. Recommendations to the Board 
 None. 
 
10. Any other business. 
Trustees agreed to check their availability to meet on 9th February (rather than 7th February) 
so that AC can attend.10 
 
Next meeting:   9.30am, Thursday 9th February 2017 (tbc) 

                                                           
9 SL to explore with AC and SP0 the reasons for delays in completing maintenance jobs. 
10 DCu to canvas Committee members’ availability for a  meeting to 9 February 2017 so that AC can attend 


